Lochaber DSFB – Clerk’s Update September 2017

Hydropower
I dealt with a planning application in Glen Tarbet to raise the dam on the existing hydro scheme to increase generation. I requested a fish survey to assess impacts to habitat and fish stocks. The developer agreed. Jon Watt of Waterside Ecology completed the survey. No significant impacts to migratory fish are foreseen as a result of these works. I responded accordingly.

I have experienced ongoing problems getting hold of count data from SSE. Morar sub Board have also found the same. I contacted SSE several times and (in the case of Morar) they say that due to the constant presence of otters in the fish pass the counts are unreadable. I have contacted SSE again to request a meeting with both Lochy and Morar interests to discuss the issue of fish counters and the availability of data.

I met with SSE to discuss the replacement of the main turbine at Mucomir Power Station which has been ongoing all summer. Issues of flow management and communications with the rod fishery interests were discussed on several occasions. The constantly high flows down the River Lochy this year were thought to have affected the fishing very negatively by those managing the fishery. The turbine is now installed – the trip testing period during late August having gone relatively smoothly – and it is hoped that the River Lochy flows will now go back to something nearing normality. A protocol for communications between the Control Room and the fishery have now been put in place.
I wrote a joint letter with the Chairman of the RLA to senior management at SSE to highlight the issue of the enormous workload that Alastair Stevens of SSE has to shoulder with very little support from other departments within the organisation. The result of this is that action points from meetings are very often not completed. We will be meeting in October with SSE to discuss this further and hopefully find a resolution.

I was informed in May this year that the Coire Glas pumped storage proposal above Loch Lochy is back on the table (the proposal was shelved a few years ago due to unfavourable market conditions). My early understanding of the new proposal is that the min/max water levels in the loch have not changed but that the regularity of the fluctuations have changed considerably. This new proposal is currently at a very early stage (the likely timescale of anything being completed should it go ahead is 8-10 years). But I have responded to an early scoping document prior to any pre-application Environmental Assessments being completed highlighting some of the potential impacts on fish, habitat and the rod fishery downstream, as well as asking for an early indication and description of what will replace Mucomir Power Station in order to deliver a controlled flow to the downstream River Lochy. The issue of dissolved metals being introduced into the water from the massive quarrying of stone from the corrie has also been highlighted to me in recent weeks by Marine Harvest (who operate in the loch) and its potential impact on water quality for the health of both wild and farmed fish. 
On June 3rd there was a major incident at a Green Highland Renewables site at Kinlochleven. Just prior to final commissioning of the scheme, there was a major live pipe breach near the powerhouse due to a JCB operator misjudging the line of the buried pipe. The pipe burst and ran at full bore for one and half hours. As a result, hundreds of tons of rock and debris inundated the local burn downstream and a massive amount of silt and mud entered the River Leven, which was transported all the way down the river and several miles out into Loch Leven. I attended the site just shortly after the incident and contacted SEPA. Nobody from SEPA appeared on site all day. I talked to the operators on site who fully appreciated the scale of the damage. Over the course of the next few days and weeks I have had many dealings with SEPA on this matter as well as the local fishery proprietors and tenants (the Kinlochleven Angling Club). SEPA have instructed Jon Watt to do a full survey of the river downstream and to assess the levels of damage to the habitat and fish stocks as a result of this incident. My understanding of the current situation is that the survey has been completed but that the final report has not been written up. As soon as the report becomes available I will make sure that all interested parties have a copy and I will assess what action is enforceable in the circumstances. The whole issue is not helped by the (understandable) conflicts of interest within the community and angling club (hydro is a major employer in the area) and the difficulty I have in getting SEPA to engage with the Fishery Board about the severity of the situation. It is notable that this is one of many incidents we have seen with Green Highland Renewables in Lochaber in recent years.

I received an early scoping study from NPower to build a cluster of small scale hydros in Glen Dessary and Glen Pean at the head of Loch Arkaig. I spoke to the landowner and found out more details. The proposal is at a very early stage and when there is something substantial to respond to I will do so.

I received an application for additional dams on the existing scheme on the upper reaches of the Slatach. I made no substantial comment on behalf of the DSFB as these are well above the limit for migratory fish but I forwarded the application to the Shiel sub Board.

Aquaculture
I have met with both Ben Hadfield (Managing Director), Gideon Pringle (Operations Manager) and Ewan Gillespie (Environment Manager) at Marine Harvest several times over the last few months. Initially we were discussing the unusually high lice levels in Loch Linnhe farms in the early part of the year. They put this down to a very low freshwater run off through the winter months and right up until the end of May. A full suite of measures (chemical treatments, cleaner fish, hydro/thermolicers etc) were used and lice numbers were reduced partially for the wild smolt run but when the lice numbers remained stubbornly high at the Linnhe site the company took the decision to harvest the site early. Throughout this period I was given full access to all of the lice data that I requested and the company were in no way trying to mask what was clearly a serious problem. 

We also discussed future collaboration and funding (the proposal is for the industry to set up a fund within the next few months through the SSPO that fisheries managers and researchers can access.) I also discussed the fact that Crown Estate take £4 million in seabed leases from the industry per annum without any of it returning to wild fisheries management. Likewise, SEPA take £2 million per annum in licence fees. This is in addition to the very large profits currently being made by the industry. 
While it is entirely understandable that many individuals and organisations take the view that it is a mistake to take money for wild fisheries management from fish farmers and their regulators, the door also must be left open for those fisheries that see the overriding political will by SNP Minsters to allow the industry to expand ‘come what may’ (often ignoring scientific advice in the process) does not look about to change any time soon. Some feel that the failure of the Scottish Government’s Fisheries Reform agenda to provide meaningful funding for the management of failing west coast fisheries means that there remains little choice than to use any means available to keep some west coast salmon fisheries operating. It is important to note that for over 20 years the many fisheries pressure groups and various wild/farmed initiatives have largely failed to make any significant headway in getting the industry to relocate to more sustainable locations or into closed containment units. Some feel that further political lobbying and media pressure are the way to achieve this, while others believe that a more collaborative style approach (that does not change in any way the firm stance taken when dealing with regulators/planners about what the future of fish farming should look like) is more likely to reap improvements in the long term. Importantly the Lochaber DSFB itself, in the way it delivers its statutory role (see Appendix 1), takes a neutral stance on this issue allowing for both approaches to be represented by all interested parties at a local level.
At a national level much of this will be dealt with by the FMS aquaculture committee. Both the Lochaber Board and Trust sit on this and I attended a meeting earlier in the year where a wide range of policy issues were discussed. I see the most pressing main job of this group as being to agree an impact monitoring protocol so that we do not have to go through the next 20 years just like the last - ie. regulators waiving all planning applications through because our monitoring/evidence has not been robust enough (or universally accepted) to even momentarily stall the huge political will to expand this industry. This will largely involve the technical expertise of fishery biologists and is likely to be a lengthy process. I have been asked to be kept in the loop as a member of the committee but see no merit in attending all of the meetings until something substantial is produced. This should be a monitoring protocol that is agreed by all in both the wild and farmed industries so that many of the past disagreements over farmed impacts can be neutralised. There is hope that there is both will and funding within the aquaculture sector to engage fully with this process.
I attended a workshop of the Aquaculture Stewardship Council standards in September. These standards came out of a process over many years led initially by WWF. Both FMS and the Atlantic Salmon Trust are keen to promote the ASC as a process that can bear fruit for wild fisheries. The 2 ‘headline’ standards include a lice level of 0.1 adult female lice (many time less than the current targets used) and also the ban on a freshwater smolt farming. What was very disappointing in the meeting however was that we discovered that already in Canada, where the standards are just one year in operation, the standards have become ‘negotiable’. Already it is being suggested for Scotland that the ban on open cage smolt farming in lochs will be removed from the Standard and the lice target may need to be revisited to be achievable. Despite these setbacks, both FMS and AST are keen to give the ASC a chance to see if the process can take us further forward. There are advantages to having the whole industry being made accountable and monitored against a single standard and the fact that there are retailers involved (Sainsburys) then should they only buy from ASC sites in future then this may provide the catalyst we need for change. Of course the Scottish Government should be regulating the industry but there is huge political resistance to introduce further regulation on the industry whether we like it or not. ASC, for all its imperfections, may still be the best option we currently have to try and hold the industry to account and, if they cannot meet the standards (even if they do have to be changed somewhat), this becomes highlighted widely to retailers and perhaps the move towards closed containment comes closer. That is the current thinking of FMS and AST.
I received expansion applications for the 2 inshore Upper Linnhe sites at Grosten and Loch Leven. I made very strong objections on behalf of the DSFB based on a demonstrable inability to control lice at times, an alarming and long term historic data set for LFT lice numbers on post smolt sea trout and historically low catches on nearby rivers. These responses are available on HC planning website or from me on request. So far the application at Gorsten has been passed (on 19th September) – in spite of 3 councillors expressing very real concerns about the issues raised in our responses (although they did not object) – and I await the outcome of the Leven application. Once again, their decision flies in the face of scientific evidence and any judicious use of the precautionary principle, and is a demonstration of the underlying ‘railroading’ political will to further expand the industry in spite of reasonable, balanced and evidence-based objections.

I responded earlier in the summer to an MH application to a new site off the coast of Rum. I did not object outright but I pointed out the lack of data on smolt migration paths and sea lice monitoring in the area and assessments of impacts. Having met with Ben Hadfield at Marine Harvest to discuss the application in detail I managed to get an agreement that MH would fund a full smolt tracking project and lice monitoring plan in the vicinity of the site. As a result I changed the DSFB response to one of ‘conditional’ support based on these projects being put in place to the satisfaction of all parties. Should the planners uphold these conditions and make them part of any future permission then I will liaise with the LFT as to the best way forward to deliver both these smolt tracking and lice monitoring requirements to let us reasonably assess the impact of any future site here.
Other consultations and developments

I have been consulted on further bridges on the A830, as part of the ongoing works to improve this trunk road over the next few years. In one I was asked about impacts of re-grading the river channel at one of the sites – I responded saying that the Board were unqualified to comment on the exact technical engineering details of any such works and that SEPA are responsible for making sure that there is minimal impact on all flora and fauna.
I have also received several other consultations and indications of works required throughout the region for culverts and crossings on both the road and railway networks.
Meetings etc
I attended the inaugural meeting of Fisheries Management Scotland where a range of topical issues were covered, especially in light of the recently largely failed fisheries reform agenda. It was noted that although the new FMS organisation represents both Board and Trusts the important separation between them at a local level should continue, especially if scientific independence and scrutiny is to be maintained. Further discussion also took place around the idea of approaching the fish farming industry to plug some of the £3.5 million gap left by the lack of proposed fisheries reforms and new funding streams. I stressed the importance of how delicately this needs to be handled as we have some experience of working together with industry in Lochaber but maintaining a firm and independent voice when dealing with aquaculture industry developments and impacts. It remains to be seen how this will be dealt with to everyone’s satisfaction as there are a very wide range of views on the issue. Importantly though I manged to get confirmation that there was no suggestion that FMS would seek funding from aquaculture to plug the gap in fisheries management funding anywhere other than in the aquaculture zone regions.
I attended the Salmon Festival and scientific conference in Inverness. I have in recent months been talking to the very well-known marine scientist from Norway Jens Christian Holst who is an expert both on the impacts of fish farming on wild stocks and also the impacts of pelagic fish in the North Atlantic. He has given a series of very interesting talks (available on Youtube) about the expanded mackerel stocks in the NE Atlantic and how he believes that this could be one of the main reasons why 1sw Scottish grilse stocks are collapsing. I managed to arrange for him to talk at the Festival and he gave another interesting talk backed up with some very compelling evidence. The matter needs urgent further investigation and I have been trying to get the main fisheries bodies to engage with JCH on the subject. It would appear that the problem with doing this is about competing research priorities in some of these organisations. Nevertheless in the intervening weeks further data on mackerel stocks has been emerging and the Norwegians are beginning to look at the issue of underfishing of mackerel (and their overgrazing of the salmons’ feeding grounds) with increasing urgency. I will attempt to keep the subject on the fisheries agenda in this country.
A few weeks ago I was invited to give a talk at a global conference of MH environment specialists about wild and farmed impacts. I was able to use the opportunity to present the case, with all of the currently available evidence and findings, for closed containment being the only real sustainable alternative for a thriving and environmentally responsible fish farming industry in the future.
Along with the RLA Chairman I met with the new Chairman of the Atlantic Salmon Trust (Robbie Douglas-Miller)and discussed some of the above ideas about fish farm funding, mackerel stocks and the ASC.
I have been asked by one local member of Highland Council to meet with him to discuss fish farming and its impacts. In light of the recent Gorsten application (see above), it is clear that the knowledge level of local councillors is too low to make sound decisions on these matters and this meeting may be an opportunity to open up access to all of the planning committee members to improve their knowledge levels on the subject.

Salmon Conservation Measures

I have discussed with Marine Scotland my concerns over the proposed Fishery Management Plans as part of the new Conservation Measures. I have highlighted that any plan templates for each catchment to fill out would have to be simple and achievable under the West Coast’s very meagre budgets available. Furthermore, although there may be a statutory duty for DSFB’s to complete these plans, this should not include a statutory responsibility to fulfil the actions within them. It is a subject that I can use to very clearly demonstrate the very clear funding shortfall on the West Coast for meaningful fisheries management and that the levy system is not fit for purpose as a means of raising money on the West.
All fishery proprietors should now have received the proposed river grades for 2018. They are-

AILORT  
 remains at 3


MOIDART
down from 2 to 3
ALINE     
remains at 3


MORAR

down from 2 to 3
GOUR    
 remains at 3


NEVIS

down from 1 to 2
INVERIE  
remains at 3


SCADDLE
remains at 3
GUISEREIN 
remains at 3      


SHIEL

remains at 3
CARNACH       
remains at 3


STRONTIAN/CARNOCH  remains at 3


COE

down from 2 to 3

LEVEN

up from 2 to 1

LOCHY

remains at 2

I have sent out the links for all of the data used in their calculation and there is now a 28-day consultation to which anyone with an interest can respond. On behalf of the DSFB I have responded to 2 of these – the River Leven which has bizarrely been upgraded to Grade One (I am not aware of one single Atlantic salmon being landed this year on this river) and I have also queried the downgrading of the River Moidart to 3 as the catch went up notably on this river in 2015 which should have increased the 5-year average. I have yet to receive a reply.
I have continued to work with Marine Scotland to try and sample ovaries from fin clipped salmon (hatchery returns) on the River Lochy this year. These samples will be used to inform the calculations in the conservation measures model about fish weight and egg fecundity. Sadly though the Lochy catch has been so poor this season that very few samples have been taken.
Water bailiffs and fisheries protection
There have been many reports all over the country of pink Pacific salmon but there has only been one recorded in Lochaber – at the bottom of the River Leven. My thanks go to the angler for identifying it and to the local water bailiff for collecting it for analysis.
I have suggested to FMS that it might be an idea to retain the function of the bag nets in the region if pink salmon are to become a regular feature and a bigger problem. They checked the legality of this within the context of the current ban on netting (Marine Scotland did not see any problem) but FMS did not feel that this is something that should be pursued at a national level at the moment.
I have yet to hear fully back from all of the regions’ water bailiffs about how the season has gone with regards to illegal fishing and netting. Generally I suspect things have been quite quiet but I do hear near constant ‘rumours’ of large scale poaching at sea. Without significant funds it is virtually impossible for the DSFB to police this and catchments must do what they can. In spite of a lack of fish in rivers there were several reports of illegal netting activity in the Loch Leven region. I would like to thank DSFB member and water bailiff Davy Gunn in particular in being very vigilant and following matters up in relation to this and also investigating several other matters in his area this season, such as the hydro accident at Kinlochleven and the capture of pink salmon. His help has been invaluable.
DSFB operation and funding
The new revaluations for rateable values were issued by Highland Council in June. Although I was not able to influence any changes, I did speak to the assessor about the rationale for all those that appeared to have significant changes from the previous 5-year valuations. I have some of the reasons available if individual proprietors wish to contact me. A draft DSFB budget for 2018/19 will be drawn up in early 2018 using these new valuations (and the results of any proprietor appeals).
It seems clear now that there are no new funding streams to be made directly available for DSFB’s (as was being proposed in the Fisheries Reforms). This has severely limited any further work we can do as a Fishery Board and the region continues to rely heavily on local proprietors, managers and management groups to deliver on the devolved manner in which we operate fisheries management in the region while keeping levies as low as possible to enable locally funded research and management. The DSFB continues to deliver the basic statutory requirements of the Board. With this in mind, as your part-time Clerk, I am keen to reiterate what the Board does and does not (cannot) do with the limited resources and manpower available. I have revisited the ‘Role and Responsibilities’ of the Clerk (essentially the work output of the DSFB) and this has now been updated to reflect where we are in 2017 and beyond. This is attached below as an Appendix to this update.
LOCHABER DISTRICT SALMON FISHERY BOARD

CLERK TO THE BOARD – DUTIES AND RESPONSIBILITIES

1. Represent the interests of all Lochaber proprietors when involved with any fisheries initiatives and organisations at a national level. This will include representation at key national meetings of relevance to the region; attendance and representation of the region as a member of Fisheries Management Scotland; liaising with fisheries organisations such as the Atlantic Salmon Trust; dealing with national issues with industrial operators such as Scottish and Southern Energy or Forestry Commission; and representing proprietors when dealing with the Scottish Government and all of their agencies (eg. Marine Scotland, Marine Scotland Science, SEPA, and SNH).

2. Develop and negotiate with fish farm operators all existing and new fish farm management agreements, Environment Management Plans, planning conditions and all other mechanisms designed to improve the impacts of fish farming on wild fish.

3. Respond to national consultations of relevance where the Board is required to respond on behalf of the region.

4. Forward all other local correspondence/consultations/CAR applications/planning applications etc. to the designated sub Board/management group or manager/proprietor(s) for their action and local response.

5. Respond to certain local consultations or planning applications where a) there is no designated local proprietor or management group in place, or b) (in the case of planning applications) where the applicant is also the fishery proprietor or there is a potential conflict of interest (eg. some private hydro applications, or fish farm applications where the proprietor is also the shore base landlord).

6. Assess all stocking applications and advise proprietors and their agents intending to undertake stocking. Issue stocking licences where appropriate.

7. Represent proprietors’ interests in matters relating to the Water Framework Directive and advise proprietors further on requirements under the Directive

8. Represent proprietors’ interests and advise in dealing with the assessments (Grades) and other measures in the Salmon Conservation Regulations and any future requirements of the proposed Fisheries Reform agenda or Fisheries Bill.

9. Process and vet water bailiff applications, and advise on IFM bailiff training and examination. Issue water bailiff warrants to fully qualified bailiffs and watcher cards to voluntary bailiffs where appropriate.

10. Act as ‘superintendent’ bailiff in the region and coordinate the paid and voluntary bailiff force, gathering regional intelligence and organising multi-bailiff patrols if requested and appropriate. Liaise with the local police and the Procurator Fiscal’s office on matters relating to fishery protection.

11. Adhere to all the administrative requirements placed upon DSFB’s by legislation – the completion of an annual report and official minutes and arranging preparation and production of accounts by designated accountants. Ensure that all papers are distributed to both Scottish Ministers and the public as required by legislation.

12. Maintain a register of all Board Members, a register of interests, complaints record and all other information as required by legislation.

13. Maintain DSFB website and update on a regular basis with relevant information including details and minutes of all meetings.

14. Advertise all public meetings appropriately as required by legislation and handle public requests for attendance at such meetings.

15. Inform members of forthcoming meetings, write updates of workload for members, and distribute all meeting papers to proprietors by email one week prior to all DSFB meetings. 

16. Take minutes at all Board meetings and write up and distribute draft minutes to members within one week.

17. Liaise with Highland Council Assessors Office that the levy register is up to date and ensure that all levy invoices are issued correctly and in a timely fashion, reminders are sent where appropriate and action is taken swiftly in the case on non-payment.

18. Assist the designated accountants with all matters relating to the ongoing cashflow of the Board and maintaining regular contact with them to ensure that at all times it reflects the true financial position of the Board.

19. Handle all enquiries made to the Fishery Board by members of the public and all external bodies and respond appropriately. 
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